



February 2018

Prepared by the Offices of Senator Elizabeth Warren and Representative Katherine Clark

Contents

Executive Summary	1
Introduction	2
Findings	2
I: Questionable Ethics and Conflicts of Interest	3
II: Favoring For-Profit Colleges over Students	5
III: Weakening Public Education	8
IV: Turning Back the Clock on Civil Rights	9

Endnotes12



Executive Summary

Betsy DeVos was confirmed as Secretary of Education by the United States Senate on February 7, 2017. She became Education Secretary despite having absolutely no experience as a school teacher, school administrator, or public official, and despite her long record of bankrolling politicians and supporting policies that are damaging to public education. She had no record or experience related to the Education Department's job of managing the \$1 trillion federal student loan program. Her confirmation required an extremely rare tie-breaking vote by Vice President Pence, after a "cringeworthy" nomination hearing in which she was unable to demonstrate basic knowledge about education policy.¹

This report summarizes Secretary DeVos's major actions during her first year in charge of the U.S. Department of Education ("the Department"), concluding that she has failed as Education Secretary. It reveals that her tenure—marked by damaging conflicts of interest—has been a boon for for-profit colleges, student loan companies, and advocates of school privatization. And her actions have harmed public education and students of all ages. Detailed findings of this review include:

- Questionable Ethics and Conflicts of Interest. Secretary DeVos has taken actions that harm students and student loan borrowers while benefitting bad actors in the for-profit higher education and student loan sectors. These actions appear tainted by her own conflicts of interest (many of which likely remain undisclosed) and those of key personnel that she has hired – including her Senior Counselor and a former Special Assistant, who have personal ties to the main beneficiaries of her decisions.
- Favoring For-Profit Colleges over Students. During her nomination hearing, Secretary DeVos repeatedly emphasized the importance of "accountability." Since her confirmation, however, she has taken numerous steps to limit, delay, and revoke regulations aimed at holding colleges

accountable when they fail to keep their promises and protecting defrauded student loan borrowers. She has rolled back relief for students who were ripped off by shady for-profit colleges; she has exposed struggling loan borrowers to high collection fees; she has delayed rules ensuring that colleges that take federal student loan dollars are held accountable for student outcomes; and she has weakened oversight of predatory for-profit colleges while allowing bad actors to continue receiving federal student aid dollars.

- Weakening Public Education. The U.S. Secretary of Education should be a reliable champion of public schools. But fears of her lack of experience and disinterest in – or disdain for – public education have come to fruition. She has undermined key protections for public school students contained in the bipartisan Every Student Succeeds Act; she has proposed budgets that contain massive cuts for public education (and huge giveaways to private and religious schools); and she has spent her time in office meeting with school choice and privatization advocates, while largely ignoring the needs of public school students and teachers.
- <u>Turning Back the Clock on Civil Rights</u> <u>Protections.</u> A critical part of the Department's mission is to provide equitable educational opportunities for all students. But Secretary DeVos has done the opposite. She has curtailed protections for victims of sexual harassment and sexual violence; eliminated protections for transgender students; weakened protections for students of color; and weakened enforcement of civil rights protections by the Department's Office for Civil Rights.

Secretary DeVos's first year as Secretary of Education has revealed that she is either unable or unwilling to fulfill the Department's mission of "promot[ing] student achievement and preparation for global competitiveness by fostering educational excellence and ensuring equal access."

Introduction

On January 17, 2017, then-Education Secretary-Designate Betsy DeVos was front and center at one of the most contentious confirmation hearings for a cabinet member in recent history. Questions from the U.S. Senate Committee on Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions (HELP) about topics that fall squarely under the Secretary of Education's jurisdiction, including the federal student loan program, K-12 school discrimination, and federal laws aimed at protecting students and borrowers, were met with hackneyed responses and clueless answers highlighting Secretary-Designate DeVos's lack of basic knowledge about the job for which she had been nominated.²

Secretary-Designate DeVos brought a narrow set of experiences to the job. Unlike previous Secretaries of Education, she had zero professional experience in K-12 or postsecondary education and a complete lack of experience dealing with the federal student financial aid program. Her background in education only included using her vast fortune to bankroll radical K-12 "school choice" policies and private voucher programs.³

During her confirmation hearing, Secretary-Designate DeVos's ignorance about the realities of public education were on full display. When asked about her plans to protect taxpayer dollars from waste, fraud, and abuse at for-profit colleges, she suggested "the individuals with whom [she'd] work with at the Department will ensure that federal monies are used properly and appropriately," highlighting plans to outsource responsibility and rely on others to compensate for her complete lack of know-how. When pressed on existing regulations aimed at protecting college students, such as the Gainful Employment Rule, she was unwilling to commit to enforcing current student protections and would only reference her plans to "review" them. Ultimately, Secretary-Designate DeVos's confirmation hearing left many questioning her basic familiarity with the nation's education policies.



"I will refer back to Senator Enzi and the school he was talking about in Wyoming. I think probably there, I would imagine that there is probably a gun in the schools to protect from potential grizzlies."

– Secretary-Designate DeVos, January 17, 2017, confirmation hearing before the Senate Committee on Health, Education, Labor & Pensions.⁴

Members of Congress raised concerns over Secretary-Designate DeVos's glaring conflicts of interest that might influence the Department's stance and decision-making.⁵ For example, Secretary-Designate DeVos and her family maintained secret trusts that might hold investments in financial interests that could be influenced by the Department.⁶ She was also a long-standing contributor to the Koch brothers' donor network and various conservative organizations, including the American Federation for Children and the Great Lakes Education Project, which had taken extreme positions on policies Secretary-Designate DeVos would ultimately be responsible for enforcing.⁷

Secretary-Designate DeVos's nomination led to national concern about her confirmation. Teachers,⁸ organizations representing children with disabilities,⁹ and civil rights groups¹⁰ all voiced strong opposition to Secretary-Designate DeVos. Republican Senators Susan Collins of Maine and Lisa Murkowski of Alaska joined Democratic colleagues announcing their plans to vote "no" on Secretary-Designate DeVos ahead of the floor vote.¹¹

Despite efforts by dozens of organizations representing students and teachers, Secretary DeVos was narrowly confirmed on February 7, 2017 following a historic tie-breaking affirmative vote by Vice President Mike Pence – the first time in American history that a cabinet nominee required such a vote.¹²

Secretary DeVos has used her power in the ways that many feared. This report highlights the ways in which Secretary DeVos's actions have raised serious ethical questions, prioritized for-profit colleges over students and borrowers, weakened traditional public education in favor of exclusive private and nontraditional schools, and reversed civil rights protections for students.

Finding I: Questionable Ethics and Conflicts of Interest

Since taking office, Secretary DeVos has operated under a cloud of conflicts-of-interest and ethical issues affecting her and her top aides, particularly through ties between for-profit colleges and the student loan program.

"My family is the biggest contributor of soft money to the national Republican Party...I have decided, however, to stop taking offense at the suggestion that we are buying influence. Now I simply concede the point... We do expect something in return...We expect a return on our investment."

-Secretary DeVos, article in Roll Call, 1997.¹³

1. Secretary DeVos's Conflicts of Interest and Undisclosed Education Investments.

Prior to her nomination to be Secretary of Education, Secretary DeVos and her family were known for their massive political donations to push state- and federal-level policy far to the right of the American public, such as to support the privatization of public education. Now, after years of spending millions to influence education policy, Secretary DeVos can, as head of the Department, shape it herself.

Secretary DeVos's ethics agreement revealed that her investments have included — and may continue to include through her undisclosed family trusts assets in higher education-related entities, including companies that collect student loan debt, refinance student loans, provide online learning platforms or education reference materials, and run for-profit education institutions. ¹⁴

Although Secretary DeVos agreed to divest from more than 100 of these organizations, she reportedly continues to hold three different family trusts and has yet to disclose the assets in two trusts that remain in her portfolio to Congress or to the American people, despite officials in past administrations having divested from such trusts completely.¹⁵ She may very well retain financial holdings that could be impacted by her decisions as the head of the Department. By ignoring longstanding ethical norms for powerful public officials, Secretary DeVos has left the possibility that she has used this power to enrich herself and her family wide open.

 Top appointees at the Education Department have troubling ties to predatory for-profit colleges and student loan providers.¹⁶

Secretary DeVos is not the only Education Department official with ties to for-profit colleges and student loan providers. She has also hired several individuals with serious conflicts of interest as her top-level aides. These include:

 Mr. Robert Eitel, Senior Counselor to the Secretary. Secretary DeVos selected Eitel to serve as her special assistant in February 2017, just days after her confirmation. On April 12, 2017, Secretary DeVos hired Eitel to work full-time as her senior counselor.¹⁷ Prior to joining the Trump Administration, Eitel was an attorney and Vice President for Regulatory Legal Services at for-profit college operator Bridgepoint Education. Incredibly, for two months during which the Department made important rulemaking decisions affecting for-profit colleges, Eitel remained employed by Bridgepoint while simultaneously serving as Secretary DeVos's special assistant.

Bridgepoint has a history of legal troubles. In September 2016, Bridgepoint settled with the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau for



\$23.5 million for allegedly deceiving students, and was fined \$300,000 by the Education Department in February 2017 for miscalculating federal financial aid refunds.¹⁸ The company is currently under investigation by the Department of Justice, the Securities and Exchange Commission, the New York Attorney General, the North Carolina Attorney General, the California Attorney General, and the Massachusetts Attorney General.¹⁹

Eitel's conflicts raised immediate ethics concerns when he became involved in Secretary DeVos's plans to roll back regulations aimed at holding for-profit colleges accountable.²⁰ For example, despite the Department of Education announcing that Eitel would recuse himself from specific matters connected to Bridgepoint, he has been permitted to work on the Department's delay and rewrite of Borrower Defense to Repayment regulations ("Borrower Defense"), which directly impacts his former employer.²¹

Borrower Defense provides the Secretary the ability to cancel and refund the federal student loan debt of borrowers who attended colleges that broke the law and misled them. Eitel clearly should have recused himself from involvement in decisions about the Borrower Defense rule, because Bridgepoint acknowledged in federal filings that the rule would have a material impact on its finances.²² But Eitel was even permitted to work on this rule at the time was simultaneously employed by both Bridgepoint and the Department, although federal law explicitly prohibited him from working on matters that would financially impact Bridgepoint, his then-employer.²³

 Mr. Taylor Hansen, Former Special Assistant to the Secretary of Education. Secretary DeVos hired Hansen in February 2017. Before accepting his position in the Trump Administration, he worked for a for-profit trade organization, the Association of Private Sector Colleges and Universities (now known as Career Education Colleges and Universities), and lobbied for years against the Gainful Employment regulation, which ties eligibility for federal student aid to for-profit colleges and non-degree programs to the debt-to-income ratios of graduates.²⁴

Despite this recent background, Mr. Hansen worked at the Department when Secretary DeVos announced a delay to the implementation of Gainful Employment.²⁵ Moreover, Hansen's father, Bill Hansen, is the former President and CEO of United Student Aids Funds Inc. (now known as Strada Education Network), a Department guaranty agency that sued the Department for preventing it from charging sky-high collections fees to defaulted student borrowers.²⁶ Just one week after the Education Department rescinded the Obama Administration's guidance that prevented guaranty agencies from charging these fees to borrowers, Taylor Hansen abruptly resigned from his position at the Department.²⁷

• Dr. Julian Schmoke, Jr., Head of the Department of Education's Student Aid Enforcement Unit. Secretary DeVos hired Dr. Julian Schmoke in August 2017, putting him in charge of the office tasked with "[responding] more quickly and efficiently to allegation of illegal actions by higher education institutions."²⁸ Schmoke is not an attorney. He became Chief Enforcement Officer despite his total lack of experience in litigation, consumer protection, enforcement, and the management of investigations and attorneys.²⁹ Prior to his appointment, Schmoke served as an administrator of a college in Georgia and for-profit giant DeVry.³⁰ The DeVry Education Group recently reached a \$100 million settlement with the Federal Trade Commission and a separate settlement with the New York Attorney General for misrepresenting job-placement rates and misleading their students.³¹ Although these settlements occurred after Schmoke's employment with DeVry, the allegations in these lawsuits overlap with Schmoke's tenure at DeVry.



Finding II: Favoring For-Profit Colleges over Students

Secretary DeVos has made numerous policy decisions that overwhelmingly benefit for-profit colleges and student loan companies at the expense of students and taxpayers. Despite reiterating "*I believe in accountability*" throughout her confirmation hearing,³² Secretary DeVos has refused to hold colleges and student loan rip-off artists accountable for their lies and predatory actions.

- 1. Secretary DeVos has upended federal student loan borrower protections by postponing or eliminating regulations governing loan collection fees, borrower defense, and gainful employment.
 - Collection fees on defaulted borrowers: In March 2017, Secretary DeVos revoked an Obama administration policy forbidding loan guaranty agencies from charging a collection fee on defaulted borrowers who enter a repayment agreement.³³ The Obama-era guidelines provided recently defaulted borrowers an incentive to immediately enroll in repayment programs and get back on track with their loans by allowing them to avoid the 16% collection fees for defaulting.³⁴ Approximately one-quarter of borrowers in the old bank-based federal student loan program were in default on roughly \$65 billion at the time of the Department's 2017 decision.³⁵ Secretary DeVos withdrew these guidelines, offering only a vague rationale for her decision. The Department has declined to state whether it plans to present the rule for public comment.³⁶ The Department's decision to withdraw this guidance notably coincided with the employment of Taylor Hansen as a Special Assistant to Secretary DeVos. Hansen is the son of the former President/CEO of USA Funds (now known as Strada Education Network), the former guarantor and affiliate of Sallie Mae that sued the Department over the same Obama-era guidelines.
 - Borrower Defense to Repayment: The Education Department's Borrower Defense to Repayment regulation was established in 1994 to protect student borrowers and provide relief

from loan burdens in cases where colleges broke the law to get students to take out student loans and enroll.³⁷ After the collapse of for-profit giants Corinthian Colleges and ITT Technical Institute, the Department was inundated with an avalanche of thousands of claims from defrauded student loan borrowers. According to a report by the Department of Education's Office of Inspector General, between July 1, 2016 and July 2017, the Department received 72,265 new claims (25,991 after President Trump took office).

The Department processed almost 28,000 of these claims before January 20, 2017, but, in the six months following Secretary DeVos's confirmation, the Department did not grant relief to a single applicant, causing significant stress and hardship for borrowers.³⁸ Multiple pending lawsuits from attorneys general and consumer advocates forced³⁹ Secretary DeVos to begin addressing these claims, but the Department denied an additional 8,600 applications from former Corinthian College students.

In addition to delaying or denying relief under the Borrower Defense provision, Secretary DeVos also announced a plan to further limit relief to defrauded Corinthian borrowers.⁴⁰ The unprecedented plan would use Social Security earnings data to limit relief to Corinthian borrowers by comparing an individual's earnings to the average earnings of students who graduated from similar programs. Only borrowers who earn less than 50 percent of students who graduated from similar programs would receive full loan forgiveness. Under this plan, only defrauded students earning \$12,000 or less would receive full loan relief for some programs.⁴¹

In addition to changing Borrower Defense rules for applications that defrauded students had already submitted, Secretary DeVos took steps to upend the future of the regulation as well, falsely claiming that "Under the previous rules, all one had to do was raise his or her hands to be entitled to so-called free money."⁴² During the final months of the Obama Administration, the regulation was revised to establish a more streamlined discharge process, to create a federal standard for



relief, and to put fraudulent colleges on the hook for the cost of their own fraud—none of which entitled anyone to "free money." Ironically, it was Secretary DeVos opening the spigot of taxpayer money to shady schools doing nothing to educate their students.

Although Borrower Defense rules were scheduled to take effect in July 2017, Secretary DeVos suspended them until July 2019 and convened a new and redundant rulemaking committee to rewrite them entirely.⁴³ While selecting representatives for the committee, Secretary DeVos stacked the deck, doubling the number of individuals representing for-profit colleges and replacing representatives of constituency groups, such as "general counsel/attorneys and compliance officers," with representatives of the for-profit education sector.⁴⁴

With the rulemaking committee firmly tilted towards for-profit colleges, Secretary DeVos announced a proposal to increase the burden of proof necessary for students to have their loans discharged in January 2018. Specifically, student borrowers would have to act as lawyers and prove that their college intended to mislead them or misrepresent job placement rates, enrollment requirements, or other facts involving the college and its graduates.⁴⁵ With this latest proposal, Secretary DeVos made clear that her priority is protecting predatory colleges rather than the defrauded students saddled with debt and a useless education.

• Gainful Employment: The Gainful Employment regulation is an Obama-era rule that tied eligibility for federal funding to student outcomes.⁴⁶ In June 2017, Secretary DeVos announced that the rule, which the Department finalized in 2015, would be upended through a new and unnecessary negotiated rulemaking process. Two weeks later, Secretary DeVos delayed key provisions of the existing rule, giving institutions until July 2018 to disclose information on graduation rates and debt levels and leaving prospective students that could have used that data to make more informed decisions out to dry.⁴⁷ Secretary DeVos watered down the rule twice more in January 2018. First, the Department of Education weakened information requirements for the impacted colleges and programs by no longer requiring the disclosure of median earnings data of graduates or room and board charges.⁴⁸ One week later, the Department of Education proposed removing all penalties for low-performing programs.⁴⁹

2. Eroding Oversight by Terminating the Department's Partnership with the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau (CFPB).

In August 2017, Secretary DeVos dramatically weakened federal oversight and enforcement of student loan companies and for-profit colleges by terminating its Memoranda of Understanding (MOUs) with the CFPB regarding the sharing of information and oversight of federal student loans. ⁵⁰ Congress created the CFPB in 2011 to enforce consumer finance law, and one of CFPB's key responsibilities is to respond to consumer complaints about financial products, to identify systemic issues, and ensure that companies are not violating any laws.⁵¹

CFPB has received thousands of complaints from student loan borrowers about the harmful actions of predatory colleges and the Department's student loan servicers and debt collectors. The CFPB has, through its enforcement actions, put more than \$750 million back into the pockets of students who have been cheated.⁵² For example, the CFPB secured \$480 million in private loan relief for former Corinthian College students in 2015.⁵³ The CFPB also settled with for-profit college operator Bridgepoint Education (former employer of Secretary DeVos's Senior Counsel, Robert Eitel) for \$23.5 million in September 2016 for deceiving students.⁵⁴ The CFPB currently has a pending lawsuit against Navient, the Department's largest federal student loan servicing contractor, alleging that the company broke the law by creating obstacles for borrowers to repay loans, which harmed students and boosted the company's profits.⁵⁵ These cases highlight CFPB's role in providing current



and potential student borrowers with much-needed information about various actors involved in servicing and collecting on their loans.

But on August 31, 2017, the Department terminated its MOUs with the CFPB, which allowed the two agencies to share information, improving the efficiency of key enforcement efforts.⁵⁶ The Department suggested CFPB was overreaching its power by taking action against bad actors, despite the Bureau's explicit statutory authority to prevent financial service providers from engaging in unfair, deceptive, or abusive practices.⁵⁷ The CFPB responded to the Department's letter and underscored the importance of their partnership for the benefit of students, noting that "[CFPB] stand ready to meet with [Secretary DeVos and the Department of Education], hear your concerns, and explore constructive solutions to help us all better serve students and borrowers."⁵⁸

The Department's decision to terminate the MOUs with CFPB, while exposing students to fraud, was a boon for the student loan company Navient Corporation, whose stock price shot up after the Department's announcement. This series of events, already appalling in the Department's disservice to students, became even more suspicious when reports emerged that 872,394 shares of Navient stock were purchased the day before the Department's decision to terminate the MOUs became public, accounting for 24% of Navient trading volume that day.⁵⁹ This incident raised serious questions about the potential of insider trading by investors or Department employees with nonpublic knowledge of the termination of the MOUs.

3. Granting a Second Chance for Troubled Agency.

The Accrediting Council for Independent Colleges and Schools (ACIS) was once one of the largest national accreditation agencies, gatekeepers responsible for certifying colleges' eligibility to take part in the massive federal student loan program. But following the closure of two ACICS-certified institutions, for-profit giants Corinthian Colleges and ITT Technical Institute, for fraudulent behavior and abysmal graduation rates, the Department announced on December 12, 2016, its decision to cease recognition of ACICS as an approved accrediting organization. In former Secretary John King's decision, he highlighted ACICS's lax oversight and "pervasive noncompliance" with regulators' criteria and concluded that ACICS "is not capable of coming into compliance within 12 months or less, even if I renewed its recognition for an additional 12 months," thus warranting its termination.⁶⁰ But on January 24, 2018, the Department accepted ACICS's petition to be reconsidered as a national accreditor, and included their application for recognition in the National Advisory Committee on Institutional Quality and Integrity's Spring 2018 meeting, paving the way for ACICS to once again hold the power of allowing shady schools' access to billions in taxpayer-funded student loans.⁶¹ The Department refuses to make public ACIS's petition.

4. Allowing For-Profit Colleges to Escape Accountability.

In recent years, several for-profit colleges have sought nonprofit status in order to skirt regulations, such as gainful employment requirements and rules meant to prevent for-profit colleges from receiving all of their revenue from the federal government. By law, the Department is supposed to oversee changes in institutional ownership, including changes to nonprofit status, to protect students from fraudulent colleges. But under Secretary DeVos, the Department has pre-approved the sale of the troubled Education Management Corporation's (EDMC) for-profit college portfolio (including the Argosy University, South University, and much of the Art Institute systems) to the Dream Center Foundation (Dream Center), despite the latter's complete lack of higher education management experience, and has allowed Kaplan University's acquisition by Purdue University.⁶² Moreover, although the Obama administration blocked several of these deals due to concerns that for-profit colleges would not actually operate as nonprofit, Secretary DeVos has taken steps to overturn these decisions, including for the predatory CollegeAmerica and Stevens-Henager chains of colleges and the Center for Excellence in Higher Education.⁶³



5. Impeding State Oversight of Student Loan Servicers.

Massachusetts Attorney General Maura Healey filed a lawsuit against the Pennsylvania Higher Education Assistance Agency (PHEAA), one of the federal government's largest student loan servicers, for allegedly undermining the Public Service Loan Forgiveness and the Teacher Education Assistance for College and Higher Education Grant programs by causing teachers and other public servants to lose access to federal benefits and loan forgiveness created by Congress.⁶⁴ Attorney General Healey's lawsuit alleges that PHEAA prevented borrowers from making qualified monthly payments and overcharged students.⁶⁵ In January 2018, Secretary DeVos, the Department of Education, and the Department of Justice sided with PHEAA and suggested the federal government rules preempt state laws overseeing student loan servicing.⁶⁶ This aggressive position would prevent state Attorneys General from enforcing their own consumer protections laws when federal student loan servicers flout them.

Finding III: Weakening Public Education

Secretary DeVos believes that public education is a "dead end." Her actions have damaged public schools and put millions of K-12 students at risk. Secretary DeVos has focused on an agenda aimed at weakening public elementary, middle, and high schools.

"[Public education is] a monopoly, a dead end."

– Secretary DeVos, American Federation for Children's National Policy Summit, May 2<u>2, 2017.⁶⁷</u>

1. Secretary DeVos's Schedule Highlights Disdain for Public Education.

Secretary DeVos schedule underscores a disinterest in and disdain for traditional public education. Last year, the Department released Secretary DeVos's schedule from February 8, 2017 to July 19, 2017 in response to a Freedom of Information Act request.⁶⁸ An analysis of the schedule revealed that many of Secretary DeVos's meetings were connected to the alternative education options (charter schools, religious schools, private schools) that she promoted prior to taking office.⁶⁹

For example, between February 8, 2017 and July 19, 2017, Secretary DeVos visited 23 education institutions. Among the K-12 schools visited, 5 were charter schools, 4 were religious schools, and 8 were traditional public schools.⁷⁰ This trend has continued throughout her first year: of the 36 schools she visited through November 2017, only half were to traditional public schools,⁷¹ despite traditional public schools educating nearly 90 percent of children in America.⁷²

Since Secretary DeVos took office, her weekly public schedule is often pre-filled with the following statement — "*There are no public events scheduled at this time*" — despite the fact that she often meets with various advocacy groups representing charter schools, private schools, and conservative think tanks during those times.⁷³

2. Undermining the Bipartisan Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA).

Congress passed ESSA in 2015 with bipartisan votes in the House and Senate. ESSA contained new provisions to make public K-12 education more accountable and equitable for all students. Secretary DeVos has undermined the law by failing to enforce key requirements.

For example, ESSA requires states to establish academic goals for schools and students, and mechanisms to improve low-performing schools. The Education Department is responsible for reviewing and approving state plans that meet these requirements. Independent and nonpartisan peer reviews of all 51 state plans (including the District of Columbia) have found that many state plans were incomplete and failed to detail how states would comply with all of ESSA's requirements.⁷⁴

For example, some states did not include detailed plans for how they would improve low-performing schools and failed to meet requirements for data reporting on various subgroup populations. Despite these omissions, more than 30 state

TRU STA

plans received the Secretary's approval, indicating a failure by Secretary DeVos to enforce the law and a failure by the Department to meet its responsibility to faithfully implement ESSA.

3. The Trump/DeVos Department of Education Budget Proposal Defunds Public Education.

In their first Department of Education budget proposal, President Trump and Secretary DeVos called for a \$9.2 billion cut in federal education funding (a 13.5% reduction) and proposed school choice and voucher policies that would further drain funds from public education and programs serving low-income and working Americans.⁷⁵ Fortunately for students across the country, Congress has so far largely rejected these draconian proposals, but they do not bode well for DeVos's views of effectively serving all students. And the Department's FY19 budget doubles down on these harmful cuts. The most damaging proposals included:

- Almost \$1 Billion in New Spending Directed Towards Charter, Private, and Religious Schools. Secretary DeVos's budget proposed almost \$1 billion more in funding that specifically favored charter and religious schools, including \$250 million to give students taxpayer-funded vouchers to attend private schools, and a \$250 million research program – "Education Innovation and Research Grants" – to study the impacts of vouchers for private and religious schools.⁷⁶
- Cuts to Programs Helping Teachers and K-12 Students from Low Socioeconomic Backgrounds. Secretary DeVos's proposed budget would have eliminated at least 22 education programs and initiatives, many of which target underserved students throughout the K-12 education system. Secretary DeVos proposed eliminating after-school programs serving 1.6 million children (\$1.16 billion), teacher training (\$2.25 billion), child care for low-income parents in college (\$15 million), arts education (\$27 million), programs targeting Alaska Native and Native Hawaiian students (\$65.8 million), international education and

foreign language programs (\$72 million), gifted students programs (\$12 million), and Special Olympics education programs (\$10.1 million).⁷⁷ She also proposed cutting programs targeting adult literacy, career and technical education, and support services for children in low socioeconomic areas by more than 15%.

 Cuts to Programs Helping College Students. In addition to slashing programs impacting K-12 education, DeVos's budget also drastically cut aid for the neediest college students.⁷⁸ The proposal would slice work-study in half, cutting nearly half a billion dollars from a program helping students trying to work their way through college; eliminate nearly \$4 billion from the Pell grant program for low-income college students and reduce other sources of federal grant aid; cut almost \$200 million for college access programs; and cut \$166 million from career and vocational education. The Trump/ DeVos budget would also eliminate the Public Service Loan Forgiveness program in its entirety and roll back student loan subsidies for low-income college students.

Finding IV: Turning Back the Clock on Civil Rights

Secretary DeVos has reversed, rescinded, overturned, and delayed guidance, regulations, and Education Department oversight of students' civil rights protections.

"HBCUs are real pioneers when it comes to school choice. They are living proof that when more options are provided to students, they are afforded greater access and greater quality."

 Secretary DeVos, statement after meeting HBCU leaders, February 27, 2017.⁷⁹

1. Sexual harassment and sexual violence has plagued college campuses for decades, but substantial policy responses have appeared only in recent years. On April 4, 2011, Vice President Joe Biden released an Education Department "Dear Colleague Letter," (DCL) providing guidance to colleges and



universities regarding their Title IX responsibilities.⁸⁰ The 2011 letter was followed by a 2014 question-and-answer document detailing additional guidance on institutional responsibilities to address sexual violence and sexual harassment under Title IX.⁸¹

But on September 22, 2017, Secretary DeVos withdrew the Obama-era guidelines. Secretary DeVos stated that the guidelines "lacked basic elements of due process and failed to ensure fundamental fairness"^{\$2} and were an "egregious use of government force."83 She replaced the 2011 guidance with new, interim guidance that weakened standards for addressing sexual violence, requiring a higher burden of proof and a 60-day reporting limit.⁸⁴ Secretary DeVos has failed to provide a firm timeline for the development of permanent sexual harassment guidance, noting as recently as January 17, 2018 that a new rule would be announced "soon."⁸⁵ The lack of firm guidance has left schools confused as to the standards they must meet and actions they must take to prevent and address sexual violence.

A January 2018 lawsuit alleges that, since Secretary DeVos changed the Department's stance on sexual harassment and sexual violence, fewer sexual violence survivors have sought help, educational institutions have been less likely to respond promptly to reports of sexual violence, and students have questioned the value of reporting sexual violence given the uncertainty of their legal protections.⁸⁶

2. LGBTQ+ student rights.

Secretary DeVos, the Department, and the Trump Administration have put LGBTQ+ student rights in jeopardy. In February 2017, the Education Department and Justice Department revoked the Obama Administration's guidance that clarified the rights of transgender students in schools.⁸⁷ Secretary DeVos defended eliminating these protections by arguing that transgender civil rights is an issue "best dealt with and solved at a personal level, at a local level,"⁸⁸

and that a "one-size fits all federal government approach"⁸⁹ is inappropriate for protecting the rights of LGBTQ+ students.

3. Rights of students of color. Secretary DeVos discontinued a \$12 million Obama-era grant program in March 2017 known as "Opening Doors, Expanding Opportunities," which helped local school districts boost socioeconomic diversity within their schools.⁹⁰ Despite research showing that children from low socioeconomic families fare better academically in mixed-income schools than in high-poverty schools, Secretary DeVos terminated this program, because she said that it focused too much on planning and not implementation.

In December 2017, Secretary DeVos also threatened to roll back civil rights protections for students of color, laying the groundwork to delay an Obama-era rule that ensured students of color are not overrepresented in special education programs or placed in these programs due to racial bias.⁹¹ The Obama Administration announced the regulation following an analysis of state-submitted data pointing to large racial and ethnic disparities in special education programs across the country, but Secretary DeVos argued that the federal government was attempting to micromanage local school districts.⁹²

4. Backsliding from the Department of Education's Civil Rights Responsibilities. The Department's Office for Civil Rights' (OCR) mission is to "ensure equal access to education and to promote educational excellence throughout the nation through vigorous enforcement of civil rights."⁹³ Under the Obama Administration, OCR began working directly with schools and colleges to address civil rights concerns and ensure every case received the care and attention it deserved.⁹⁴ But Secretary DeVos acted quickly to reverse these improvements.

In a June 2017 memo, then-Acting Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights Candice Jackson announced that OCR investigations would "only apply a 'systemic' or 'class-action' approach where the individual complaint allegations themselves raise systemic or class-wide issues or the investigative team determines a systemic approach is warranted through conversations with the complainant." This meant Jackson was significantly raising the threshold for OCR's investigations and actions, as individual cases that did not suggest a systemic issue were no longer under the purview of the office. The memo also indicated that regional offices would gain autonomy and no longer be required to alert key department officials of civil rights complaints.⁹⁵ These changes had an immediate negative impact: by August 2017, OCR had dismissed more than 900 civil rights complaints without investigation, a huge jump from the number of cases closed during the same time period the previous year.⁹⁶



Endnotes

- Phillips, A. (2017, January 18). "Betsy DeVos just gave a master class in what not to do in a confirmation hearing." *The Washington Post*. Online at; <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/the-fix/wp/2017/01/18/</u> <u>betsy-devos-demonstrates-exactly-how-you-dont-want-your-confirmation-hearing-to-go/?utm_term=.7d760824ac25</u>.
- 2 Phillips, A. (2017, February 2). "That confirmation hearing, and three other reasons Betsy DeVos's nomination is on the rocks." *The Washington Post*. Online at: <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/the-fix/wp/2017/02/02/</u> that-confirmation-hearing-and-3-other-reasons-betsy-devoss-nomination-is-on-the-rocks/?utm_term=.59ff32756275.
- 3 Strauss, V. (2017, May 22). "What 'school choice' means in the era of Trump and DeVos." *The Washington Post*. Online at: https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/answer-sheet/wp/2017/05/22/what-school-choice-means-in-the-era-of-trump-anddevos/?utm_term=.c1ad7d625d2e; "Sen. Warren raises concerns about ED Secretary-Designate's experience, positions, and priorities." *Elizabeth Warren, U.S. Senator for Massachusetts*. (2017, January 9). Online at: <u>https://www.warren.senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=1344</u>.
- 4 Strauss, V. (2017, December 27). "Betsy DeVos in her own words: Eight quotes that tell her story in 2017." *The Washington Post*. Online at: <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/answer-sheet/wp/2017/12/27/betsy-devos-in-her-own-words-eight-quotes-that-tell-her-story-in-2017/?utm_term=.df7f462f5292</u>.
- 5 "HELP Committee Members raise fresh concerns about Education Secretary-Designate Betsy DeVos's conflicts of interest in higher education." *Elizabeth Warren, U.S. Senator for Massachusetts.* (2017, January 27). Online at: <u>https://www.warren.</u> <u>senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=1408;</u> "HELP Committee Members request details of DeVos's Connections to dark money groups." *Elizabeth Warren, U.S. Senator for Massachusetts.* (2017, January 5). Online at: <u>https://www.warren.senate.</u> <u>gov/?p=press_release&id=1340</u>.
- 6 Brown, E. & Douglas-Gabriel, D. (2017, January 24). "Betsy DeVos's ethics review raises further questions for Democrats and watchdogs." *The Washington Post*. Online at: <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/grade-point/wp/2017/01/24/</u> <u>betsy-devoss-ethics-review-raises-further-questions-for-democrats-and-watchdogs/?utm_term=.0df447cb412b</u>.
- 7 Mayer, J. (2016, November 23). "Betsy DeVos, Trump's big-donor education secretary." *The New Yorker*. Online at: <u>https://www.newyorker.com/news/news-desk/betsy-devos-trumps-big-donor-education-secretary</u>.
- 8 Brown, E. & Chandler, M.A. (2017, January 26). "National Education Association: More than 1 million emails sent to senators urging a vote against DeVos." *The Washington Post*. Online at: <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/education/ wp/2017/01/26/national-education-association-more-than-1-million-emails-sent-to-senators-urging-a-vote-against-devos/?utm_term=.f5a7c2c75669; Missouri State Teachers Association. (2017, January 19). Letter to Senators Blunt and McCaskill. Online at: <u>https://www.msta.org/stories/msta-letter-regarding-betsy-devos/</u>.</u>
- 9 The Council of Parent Attorneys and Advocates, Inc. (2017, January 26). Letter to Chairman Alexander and Ranking Member Murray. Online at: <u>http://c.ymcdn.com/sites/www.copaa.org/resource/resmgr/docs/accessible_2017/COPAA_on_DeVos_vote_letterOn.pdf</u>.
- 10 The Leadership Conference on Civil and Human Rights. (2017, January 30). Letter to senators opposing confirmation of Betsy DeVos. Online at: <u>https://civilrights.org/oppose-confirmation-of-betsy-devos-for-secretary-of-education/</u>.
- 11 Huetteman, E., Haberman, M., & Shorey, R. (2017, February 1). "Two G.O.P. Senators to oppose DeVos as Education Secretary, imperiling her confirmation." *New York Times*. Online at: <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/01/us/politics/donald-trump-administration.html</u>.
- 12 Huetteman, E. & Alcindor, Y. (2017, February 7). "Betsy DeVos confirmed as Education Secretary; Pence breaks tie." *New York Times*. Online at: <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/07/us/politics/betsy-devos-education-secretary-confirmed.html?m-trref=www.nytimes.com</u>.
- 13 Mayer, J. (2016, November 23).
- 14 Douglas-Gabriel, D. (2017, January 20). "After ethics review, Senate postpones committee vote for Betsy DeVos." The Washington Post. Online at: https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/grade-point/wp/2017/01/20/the-ethics-review-for-trumps-education-pick-betsy-devos-is-complete-clearing-the-way-for-a-confirmation-vote/?utm_term=.9f97f257e3cd.
- 15 Brown, E. & Douglas-Gabriel, D. (2017, January 24).
- 16 Collins, G. (2017, October 27). "No profit for Betsy DeVos." *The New York Times*. Online at: <u>https://www.nytimes.</u> com/2017/10/27/opinion/betsy-devos-for-profit-colleges.html.



DeVos Watch, Year One: Failing America's Students

- 17 Brown, E. & Douglas-Gabriel, D. (2017, April 12). "DeVos announces Education Department hires." *Washington Post*. Online at: <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/education/wp/2017/04/12/</u> <u>devos-announces-education-department-hires/?utm_term=.8cdc1d2280d4</u>.
- 18 Brown, E. & Douglas-Gabriel, D. (2017, April 12); Viswanatha, A. (2016, September 12). "For-profit college company to refund students \$23.5 million in CFPB settlement." *The Wall Street Journal*. Online at: <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/</u> for-profit-college-company-to-refund-students-23-5-million-in-settlement-with-cfpb-1473705133.
- 19 Freeman, M. (2016, July 14). "U.S. probes Bridgepoint Education, again." San Diego Union Tribune. Online at: <u>http://www.sandiegouniontribune.com/business/sdut-bridgepoint-probe-ashford-university-investigation-2016jul14-story.html</u>; Smith, A.A. (2016, May 25). "SEC investigates Bridgepoint Education finances." *InsideHigherEd*. Online at: <u>https://www.inside-highered.com/quicktakes/2016/05/25/sec-investigates-bridgepoint-education-finances;</u> "Form 10-K." Bridgepoint Education, Inc. *United States Securities and Exchange Commission*. December 31, 2016. Online at: <u>https://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/1305323/000130532317000016/bpi201610k.htm</u>.
- 20 Cohen, P. (2017, March 17). "Betsy DeVos's hiring of for-profit college official raises impartiality issues." *The New York Times*. Online at: <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/17/business/education-for-profit-robert-eitel.html?_r=0</u>; Douglas-Gabriel, D. (2017, March 20). "Elizabeth Warren questions the hiring of for-profit-college officials at the Education Department." *The Washington Post*. Online at: <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/grade-point/wp/2017/03/20/eliza-beth-warren-questions-the-hiring-of-for-profit-college-officials-at-the-education-department/?utm_term=.46933968f031; Douglas-Gabriel, D. (2017, August 17). "Democratic senator seeks scrutiny of for-profit college official who moved to Education Department." *The Washington Post*. Online at: <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/grade-point/</u>wp/2017/08/17/democratic-senator-seeks-scrutiny-of-for-profit-college-official-who-moved-to-education-department/?utm_term=.68cead1881fb; Warren, E. (2017, March 17). Letter to Secretary Betsy DeVos. Online at: <u>https://www.warren.senate.gov/files/documents/2017-3-17_Letter_to_DeVos_re_ED_official_hires.pdf</u>.</u>
- 21 Warren, E. & Murray, P. (2017, May 22). Letter to Designated Agency Ethics Official, Ms. Marcella Goodridge-Keiller. Online at: <u>https://www.warren.senate.gov/files/documents/2017_05_22_Eitel.pdf</u>.
- 22 "Form 10-Q." Bridgepoint Education, Inc. *United States Securities and Exchange Commission*. November 8, 2016. Online at: http://d18rn0p25nwr6d.cloudfront.net/CIK-0001305323/ad6e5f25-bb02-4995-8c23-b2cbc4d1a80b.pdf.
- 23 Warren, E. (2017, August 15). Letter to Secretary Betsy DeVos. Online at: <u>https://www.warren.senate.gov/files/docu-ments/2017_08_15_DeVos_letter_Eitel_conflicts.pdf</u>.
- 24 Nasiripour, S. (2017, March 20). "Betsy DeVos hands victory to loan firm tied to adviser who just quit." *Bloomberg*. Online at: <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-03-20/</u> <u>betsy-devos-hands-victory-to-loan-firm-tied-to-adviser-who-just-quit</u>.
- 25 Warren, E. (2017, March 17).
- 26 Douglas-Gabriel, D. (2017, March 20).
- 27 Fain, P. (2017, March 21). "USA Funds' ties to Education Department adviser." *InsideHigherEd*. Online at: <u>https://www.insidehighered.com/quicktakes/2017/03/21/usa-funds-ties-education-department-adviser</u>.
- 28 "Student aid enforcement unit formed to protect students, borrowers, taxpayers." U.S. Department of Education (2016, February 8). Online at: <u>https://www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/</u> student-aid-enforcement-unit-formed-protect-students-borrowers-taxpayers.
- 29 Warren, E., Brown, S., Durbin, R.J., Blumenthal, R., & Whitehouse, S. (2017, September 5). Letter to Dr. Julian Schmoke, Jr. Online at: <u>https://www.warren.senate.gov/files/documents/2017_09_05_Schmoke%20_letter.pdf</u>.
- 30 Fain, P. (2017, August 30). "Report: Education Department hires enforcement chief." *InsideHigherEd*. Online at: <u>https://www.insidehighered.com/quicktakes/2017/08/30/report-education-department-hires-enforcement-chief</u>.
- 31 "DeVry Education Group statement on Federal Trade Commission Settlement." *DeVry Education Group* (2016, December 15). Online at: <u>http://investors.devryeducationgroup.com/file.aspx?IID=4183694&FID=37133994</u>.
- 32 Stratford, M., Hefling, K., Emma, C., & Wermund, B. (2017, February 6). "Senate confirms DeVos as secretary of education." *Politico*. Online at: <u>https://www.politico.com/story/2017/02/betsy-devos-democrats-confirmation-234691</u>.
- 33 Mahaffie, L.B. (2017, March 16). Dear Colleague letter "Withdrawal of Dear Colleague Letter 15-14." U.S. Department of Education, Federal Student Aid. Online at: <u>https://ifap.ed.gov/dpcletters/GEN1702.html</u>.



- 34 Mahaffie, L.B. (2015, July 10). Dear Colleague letter "Repayment Agreements and Liability for Collection Costs on Federal Family Education Loan Program (FFELP) Loans." U.S. Department of Education, Federal Student Aid. Online at: https://ifap.ed.gov/dpcletters/GEN1514.html.
- 35 "Portfolio by Loan Status (DL, FFEL, ED-Held FFEL, ED-Owned)." U.S. Department of Education, Federal Student Aid. (Accessed: 2018, January 16). Online at: <u>https://studentaid.ed.gov/sa/about/data-center/student/portfolio</u>.
- 36 "Withdrawal of Dear Colleague Letter 15-14." U.S. Department of Education, Office of Federal Student Aid. (2017, March 16). Online at: <u>https://ifap.ed.gov/dpcletters/GEN1702.html</u>.
- 37 34 C.F.R. § 685.206(c) The regulation specifies that "the borrower may assert as a defense against repayment, any act or omission of the school attended by the student that would give rise to a cause of action against the school under applicable state law."
- 38 "Federal Student Aid's Borrower Defense to Repayment loan discharge process." U.S. Department of Education, Office of Inspector General. (2017, December 8). Online at: <u>https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/oig/auditreports/fy2018/i04r0003.</u> pdf.
- 39 Kreighbaum, A. (2017, December 15). "Democratic AGs sue DeVos on borrower defense." *InsideHigherEd*. Online at: https://www.insidehighered.com/quicktakes/2017/12/15/democratic-ags-sue-devos-borrower-defense.
- 40 Douglas-Gabriel, D. (2017, December 20). "Betsy DeVos takes action on backlog of student debt relief claims." *The Washington Post*. Online at: <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/grade-point/wp/2017/12/20/</u>betsy-devos-takes-action-on-backlog-of-student-debt-relief-claims/?utm_term=.6dc99706dc83.
- 41 McCann, C. (2017, December 21). "Education Department's borrower defense relief: Days late and dollars short." *New America*. Online at: <u>https://www.newamerica.org/education-policy/edcentral/</u> borrower-defense-relief-days-late-and-dollars-short/.
- 42 Kreighbaum, A. (2017, September 26). "DeVos: Borrower-defense rule offered 'free money." *InsideHigherEd*. Online at: <u>https://www.insidehighered.com/quicktakes/2017/09/26/</u> devos-borrower-defense-rule-offered-%E2%80%98free-money%E2%80%99.
- 43 Douglas-Gabriel, D. (2017, October 24). "DeVos calls for another delay of rule to protect students from predatory colleges." *The Washington Post*. Online at: <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/grade-point/wp/2017/10/24/</u> <u>devos-calls-for-another-delay-of-rule-to-protect-students-from-predatory-colleges/?utm_term=.82713ca8d8ac</u>.
- 44 Halperin, D. (2017, December 7). "DeVos department stacks negotiations deck with for-profit college lawyers." *Huffington Post*. Online at: <u>https://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/</u> <u>devos-department-stacks-negotiations-deck-with-for_us_5a0b1bf0e4b06d8966cf32d7</u>.
- 45 Kreighbaum, A. (2018, January 3). "Proposal would raise the bar for borrowers seeking loan relief." *InsideHigherEd*. Online at: <u>https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2018/01/03/proposal-would-add-intent-standard-borrowers-applying-loan-relief</u>.
- 46 "DeVos presses pause on burdensome Gainful Employment regulations." U.S. Department of Education. (2017, June 30). Online at: <u>https://www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/devos-presses-pause-burdensome-gainful-employment-regulations</u>.
- 47 Kreighbaum, A. (2017, July 3). "DeVos allows career programs to delay disclosure to students." *InsideHigherEd*. Online at: https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2017/07/03/education-department-announces-new-delays-gainful-employment.
- 48 Kreighbaum, A. (2018, January 22). "DeVos waters down disclosure requirements of gainful-employment rule." *InsideHigherEd*. Online at: <u>https://www.insidehighered.com/quicktakes/2018/01/22/</u> devos-waters-down-disclosure-requirements-gainful-employment-rule.
- 49 Fain, P. (2018, January 30). "Gainful-employment rule without sanctions?" *InsideHigherEd*. Online at: <u>https://www.inside-highered.com/quicktakes/2018/01/30/gainful-employment-rule-without-sanctions</u>.
- 50 Hayashi, Y. (2017, September 6). "Education Department ends student-loan cooperation with CFPB." *The Wall Street Journal*. Online at: <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/</u> education-department-ends-student-loan-cooperation-with-cfpb-1504728793.
- 51 "The bureau." *Consumer Financial Protection Bureau*. (Accessed: 2018, January 29). Online at: <u>https://www.consumerfinance.gov/about-us/the-bureau/</u>.
- 52 "Annual report of the CFPB Student Loan Ombudsman." *Consumer Financial Protection Bureau*. (2017, October). Online at: <u>https://s3.amazonaws.com/files.consumerfinance.gov/f/documents/cfpb_annual-report_student-loan-ombudsman_2017.pdf</u>.



- 53 "CFPB secures \$480 million in debt relief for current and former Corinthian students." Consumer Financial Protection Bureau. (2015, February 3). Online at: <u>https://www.consumerfinance.gov/about-us/newsroom/</u> <u>cfpb-secures-480-million-in-debt-relief-for-current-and-former-corinthian-students/</u>.
- 54 Viswanatha, A. (2016, September 12).
- 55 "CFPB sues nation's largest student loan company Navient for failing borrowers at every stage of repayment." *Consumer Financial Protection Bureau*. (2017, January 18). Online at: <u>https://www.consumerfinance.gov/about-us/newsroom/</u> <u>cfpb-sues-nations-largest-student-loan-company-navient-failing-borrowers-every-stage-repayment/</u>.
- 56 Smith, K. & Johnson, A.W. (2017, August 31). Letter to Director Richard Cordray. *United States Department of Education*. Online at: <u>https://edworkforce.house.gov/uploadedfiles/2017-09-01_signed_letter_to_cfpb.pdf</u>.
- 57 12 U.S. Code § 5531
- 58 Cordray, R. (2017, September 7). Letter to Secretary DeVos. *Consumer Financial Protection Bureau*. Online at: <u>https://</u> <u>consumermediallc.files.wordpress.com/2017/09/director-cordray-letter-to-department-of-education-9-7-17.pdf</u>.
- 59 Schroeder, P. (2017, October 10). "AFL-CIO wants SEC to probe trading in shares of loan servicer Navient." *Reuters*. Online at: <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-sec-navient/</u> afl-cio-wants-sec-to-probe-trading-in-shares-of-loan-servicer-navient-idUSKBN1CF2UV.
- 60 King, J.B. (2016, December 12). Decision of the Secretary: Accrediting Council for Independent Colleges and Schools U.S. Department of Education. Online at: <u>https://www2.ed.gov/documents/acics/final-acics-decision.pdf</u>.
- 61 Douglas-Gabriel, D. (2017, September 14). "Ousted college accreditor wants another chance, but will DeVos agree?" *The Washington Post*. Online at: <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/grade-point/wp/2017/09/14/ousted-col-lege-accreditor-wants-another-chance-but-will-devos-agree/?utm_term=.92fb39a7ccb7</u>; "Office of Postsecondary Education; Solicitation of third-party comments concerning the performance of accrediting agencies." *Federal Register*. (2018, January 24). Online at: <u>https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2018/01/24/2018-01220/</u>office-of-postsecondary-education-of-third-party-comments-concerning-the-performance-of.
- 62 Hensley-Clancy, M. (2017, September 18). "The Education Department will allow two large for-profit colleges to become nonprofits." *Buzzfeed*. Online at: <u>https://www.buzzfeed.com/mollyhensleyclancy/the-education-department-will-al-low-two-large-for-profit?utm_term=.pnW9yX0KQ#.tbx5NoYR1</u>.
- 63 Halperin, D. (2018, January 24). "DeVos may allow troubling conversion of predatory college chain." *Republic Report.* Online at: <u>https://www.republicreport.org/2018/devos-may-allow-troubling-conversion-predato-ry-college-chain/;</u> Stratford, M. (2018, January 24). "DeVos may reverse Obama ruling on for-profit college conversions." *Politico.* Online at: <u>https://www.politico.com/newsletters/morning-education/2018/01/24/</u> devos-may-reverse-obama-ruling-on-for-profit-college-conversions-082109.
- 64 "AG Healey sues to protect Public Service Loan Forgiveness." *Attorney General Maura Healey*. (2017, August 23). Online at: <u>http://www.mass.gov/ago/news-and-updates/press-releases/2017/2017-08-23-pheaa-lawsuit.html</u>.
- 65 Fernandes, D. (2018, January 11). "Feds say Healey can't sue student loan servicer." *The Boston Globe*. Online at: <u>https://www.bostonglobe.com/metro/2018/01/10/feds-say-healey-can-sue-student-loan-servicer/AgBmFKp0rYySyH92J24hUM/story.html</u>.
- 66 Fernandes, D. (2018, January 11).
- 67 "Prepared remarks by U.S. Secretary of Education Betsy DeVos to the American Federation for Children's National Policy Summit." U.S. Department of Education. (2017, May 22). Online at: <u>https://www.ed.gov/news/speeches/</u>prepared-remarks-us-secretary-education-betsy-devos-american-federation-childrens-national-policy-summit.
- 68 "Secretary of Education Betsy DeVos' Calendars." *American Oversight*. (2017, October 27). Online at: <u>https://www.ameri-</u> canoversight.org/document/secretary-education-betsy-devos-calendars.
- 69 Lipton, E. (2017, October 27). "Betsy DeVos's schedule shows focus on religious and nontraditional schools." *The New York Times*. Online at: <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/10/27/us/politics/betsy-devos-work-schedule-education.html</u>.
- 70 Wallace, G., Vazquez, M., & Marsh, R. (2017, October 29). "What Betsy DeVos' schedule tells us about her agenda." *CNN*. Online at: <u>https://www.cnn.com/2017/10/28/politics/devos-schedules-education/index.html</u>.
- 71 Ujifusa, A. (2017, November 29). "Map: Tracking school visits by U.S. Secretary of Education Betsy DeVos." *Education Week*. Online at: <u>https://www.edweek.org/ew/section/multimedia/map-tracking-betsy-devos-school-visits.html</u>.



- 72 "Elementary and Secondary Education." *National Center for Education Statistics*. (Accessed: 2018, January 29). Online at: https://nces.ed.gov/fastfacts/display.asp?id=372.
- 73 Camera, L. (2017, October 31). "Betsy DeVos' unexcused absences." U.S. News and World Report. Online at: <u>https://www.usnews.com/news/education-news/articles/2017-10-31/unexcused-absences-devos-schedule-omits-many-public-appearances</u>; Cohen, R.M. (2018, January 19). "Betsy DeVos unchained: In front of friendly audience, Education Secretary unleashes on Obama." *The Intercept*. Online at: <u>https://theintercept.com/2018/01/19/betsy-devos-obama-campus-sexual-assault/</u>.
- 74 "Independent peer review finds lofty education goals untethered to actual accountability plans. *Collaborative for Student Success*. (2017, December 12). Online at: <u>https://checkstateplans.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/Press-Release_CSP-II-FINAL.pdf</u>.
- 75 Fiscal Year 2018 Budget: Summary and background information. U.S. Department of Education. (2017, May). Online here: https://www2.ed.gov/about/overview/budget/budget18/summary/18summary.pdf.
- 76 U.S. Department of Education. (2017, May).
- 77 U.S. Department of Education. (2017, May).
- 78 U.S. Department of Education. (2017, May).
- 79 Strauss, V. (2017, December 27).
- 80 "Dear Colleague Letter: Sexual violence." U.S. Department of Education, Office of Civil Rights. (2011, April 4). Online at: https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/letters/colleague-201104.html.
- 81 "Questions and answers on Title IX and sexual violence." U.S. Department of Education, Office for Civil Rights. (2014, April 29). Online at: <u>https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/docs/qa-201404-title-ix.pdf</u>.
- 82 "Department of Education issues new interim guidance on campus sexual misconduct." U.S. Department of Education. (2017, September 22). Online at: <u>https://www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/</u> department-education-issues-new-interim-guidance-campus-sexual-misconduct.
- 83 Cohen, R.M. (2018, January 19). "Betsy DeVos unchained: In front of friendly audience, Education Secretary unleashes on Obama." *The Intercept*. Online at: <u>https://theintercept.com/2018/01/19/betsy-devos-obama-campus-sexual-assault/</u>.
- 84 Saul, S. & Taylor, K. (2017, September 22). "Betsy DeVos reverses Obama-era policy on campus sexual assault investigations." *The New York Times*. Online at: <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/09/22/us/devos-colleges-sex-assault.html</u>.
- 85 Cohen, R.M. (2018, January 19).
- 86 Green, E.L. (2018, January 25). "Education Secretary Betsy DeVos is sued over sexual assault guidance." *The New York Times*. Online at: <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/01/25/us/politics/betsy-devos-sexual-assault-guidelines-lawsuit.html</u>.
- 87 Peters, J.W., Becker, J., & Hirschfield Davis, J. (2017, February 22). "Trump rescinds rules on bathrooms for transgender students." *The New York Times*. Online at: <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/22/us/politics/devos-sessions-transgender-students-rights.html?_r=1</u>.
- 88 "U.S. Secretary of Education Betsy DeVos issues statement on new Title IX guidance." U.S. Department of Education. (2017, February 22). Online at: <u>https://www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/us-secretary-education-betsy-devos-issues-statement-new-title-ix-guidance</u>.
- 89 Rhodan, M. (2017, February 23). "Education Secretary Betsy DeVos said old transgender guidelines were 'overreach."" *Time*. Online at: <u>http://time.com/4680861/betsy-devos-transgender-students-overreach/</u>; U.S. Department of Education. (2017, February 22).
- 90 Brown, E. (2017, March 29). "Trump's Education Department nixes Obama-era grant program for school diversity." *The Washington Post*. Online at: <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/education/wp/2017/03/29/</u> trumps-education-department-nixes-obama-era-grant-program-for-school-diversity/?utm_term=.81d30468e3b3.
- 91 "Significant disproportionality compliance date." *Office of the President, Office of Information and Regulatory Affairs*. (2017, November). Online at: <u>https://www.reginfo.gov/public/do/eAgendaViewRule?pubId=201710&RIN=1820-AB77</u>.
- 92 Strauss, V. (2017, December 15). "Education Department proposes delaying Obama-era rule on racial disparities in special education." *The Washington Post*. Online at: <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/answer-sheet/wp/2017/12/15/education-department-proposes-delaying-obama-era-rule-on-racial-disparities-in-special-education/?utm_campaign=buffer&utm_ content=bufferc9384&utm_medium=social&utm_source=twitter.com&utm_term=.45562ba661e1.</u>



- 93 "Overview of the agency." U.S. Department of Education, Office for Civil Rights. (Accessed: 2018, February 2). Online at: https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/aboutocr.html.
- 94 Green, E.L. (2017, June 16). "Education Dept. says it will scale back civil rights investigations." *The New York Times*. Online at: <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/06/16/us/politics/education-department-civil-rights-betsy-devos.</u> <u>html?_r=0&mtrref=undefined</u>.
- 95 Green, E.L. (2017, June 16).
- 96 Wermund, B. (2017, August 10). "DeVos closes civil rights complaints at faster clip than predecessor." *Politico*. Online at: https://www.politico.com/story/2017/08/10/devos-closes-civil-rights-complaints-at-faster-clip-than-predecessors-241483.

